
CABINET

THURSDAY, 23 MARCH 2017

PRESENT: Councillors Simon Dudley (Chairman), David Coppinger (Vice-Chairman), 
Phillip Bicknell, Carwyn Cox, Geoff Hill, Derek Wilson, Natasha Airey, MJ Saunders 
and Samantha Rayner

Principal Members also in attendance: Christine Bateson, Lisa Targowska, 
David Evans and Stuart Carroll

Deputy Lead Members also in attendance: Councillors Marius Gilmore and David 
Hilton

Officers: Rob Stubbs, Alison Alexander, Russell O'Keefe, Kevin McDaniel, Karen 
Shepherd, Mary Severin, Andy Jeffs and Chris Andersen.

ONE MINUTE SILENCE 

Members observed a one minute silence in memory of those who had lost their lives in 
the terrorist attack in London the day before.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Rankin and Councillor Jones.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Councillor Dudley declared a personal interest in the item ‘Forest Bridge School’ as he 
was a founder and former governor at the school. For transparency, he left the room 
for the duration of the discussion and voting on the item.

MINUTES 

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the Part I minutes of the meeting held on 23 
February 2017 be approved.

APPOINTMENTS 

None

FORWARD PLAN 

Cabinet considered the contents of the Forward Plan for the next four months and 
noted the changes that had been made to the plan since the last meeting. In addition it 
was noted that: 

 The item ‘School Meals Catering Contract’ would be presented to Cabinet in 
April 2017.

 The item ‘Response to DfT Consultation on a Third Runway’ would be 
presented to Cabinet in April 2017.



 The item ‘Windsor Coach Park / Alexandra Gardens / Riverside Area Project - 
Feasibility Work’ would be presented to the Cabinet Regeneration Sub 
Committee on 2 May 2017.

 The item ‘Public House Article 4 Directions’ would be presented to Cabinet in 
May 2017.

 The item ‘Joint Minerals and Waste Local Plan – Issues and Options 
Consultation’ would presented to Cabinet on 25 May 2017

CABINET MEMBERS' REPORTS 

A) COUNCIL MANIFESTO TRACKER 

Members considered details of progress that had been made against the Council’s 
137 manifesto commitments. The Deputy Lead Member highlighted that 20% of 
commitments had already been met, a 5% increase since the last report. A further 
77% were on target to be delivered by April 2019.

Cabinet was addressed by Margaret Morgan. Ms Morgan referred to Manifesto 
Commitment (08.05):

‘Further enhance our parks and open spaces through drinking fountains and other 
fountains / water feature’
 
The expected outcome was ‘Three more water fountains and 2 public fountains 
installed by September 2017’ and that the Previous Significant Next Action (SNA) was 
‘Consultation on Commonwealth fountain options (Ongoing).’ Ms Morgan asked what 
were the options and where were they to be located?

The Lead Member for Culture and Communities explained that two drinking fountains 
had been installed at Oaken Grove and Datchet Riverside. The council was looking for 
a third site. A fountain had been installed on Clarence roundabout and another was 
being put in at Oaken Grove. Following internal consultation with the Mayor who had 
originally put forward the idea, it had been decided not to pursue the Commonwealth 
fountain. The Chairman suggested the fountain was a good idea and asked for more 
work to be undertaken on the idea. Ms Morgan commented that if the idea were to be 
pursued, improved consultation would be important. Simply advertising in a local 
newspaper was not sufficient. Funding also needed to be appropriate in times of 
austerity.

The Lead Member for Culture and Communities highlighted increased services in 
libraries. The Lead Member for Customer and Business Services explained that six 
processes under Channel Shift had been released, with a further eight to be available 
by the end of April 2017. The website had been completely revamped and residents 
were using the new digital services. 

The Lead Member for Children’s Services explained that the commitment to reward 
teachers was amber, following feedback from headteachers that they would prefer to 
recognise teams or departments. The scheme was therefore under review. The 
council was also collaborating with WAM Get Involved to highlight opportunities to 
volunteer in schools. In relation to the commitment to increase promote school choice, 
the letters expressing local interest in pursuing selective education had been 
published on the borough website. The national responses were due in June 2017.



The Lead Member for Finance highlighted that core council tax had been increased by 
broadly half the inflation level and the Medium Term Financial Plan indicated there 
was a reasonable expectation this commitment could continue to be met. Fees and 
charges increases had been kept at or below inflation unless there had been a specific 
reason identified by officers, for example changes by neighbouring boroughs. The 
council had also increased funding for voluntary organisations, therefore a larger 
number of organisations had benefitted. The council continued to support the 
Berkshire Credit union. The council had a strong record in successfully pursuing 
benefit fraud.

The Lead Member for Highways and Transport explained that in planning for the 
arrival of Crossrail, a more integrated transport hub was needed. Several options had 
been explored but were not possible within the available funding. He had arranged a 
walkabout for members of the LEP Transport Board to see the challenges that were 
faced to develop the station area.

The Lead Member for Adult Services highlighted the commitment to use collaboration 
and influence with GPs to keep health facilities as local as possible. The borough was 
fortunate to be part of the Frimley Park Sustainability and Transformation Plan, one of 
the top five in the country. The plan should receive sufficient funding to pursue all its 
objectives. The planning application for a new Heatherwood hospital was expected to 
include provision for GP surgeries.

The Lead Member for Environmental Services highlighted the continued campaign 
against litter and dog fouling. In relation to parking, he praised the work by officers to 
install a new pay on exit scheme at River Street car park. There were a few issues to 
iron out, including when large numbers of people wanted to use the machines, which 
were being addressed. Meadow Lane car park would be rolled out in a few weeks.

The Lead Member for Planning highlighted the progression towards Regulation 19 
consultation on the Borough Local Plan. The Plan included regeneration proposals for 
various areas in the borough. The council was focussed on enforcement matters; the 
team was now up to full strength. Work was taking place in relation to conservation 
areas, for example the Cookham appraisal was being updated.

The Principal Member for HR and Legal highlighted the commitment to multi-skill 
officers. A centralised training team had been created in October 2015. A 
comprehensive online training programme was available and a training needs analysis 
for the coming year was underway. Mental Health First Aid training was being rolled 
out for managers, with the aim of expanding it to all staff. On-demand coaching had 
been available since October 2016 for the leadership team.

The Principal Member for Maidenhead Regeneration and Maidenhead, in his capacity 
as Deputy Lead Member for School improvement, commented that the commitment to 
narrow the attainment gap for pupil premium children would be detailed in a report 
later on the agenda.

The Principal Member for Public Health and Communications highlighted that the 
borough had signed up to the Brighter Berkshire initiative which included a 
communication platform to discuss mental health issues. A borough specific strategy 
had been developed including a focus on suicide prevention with stretch targets. A 
comprehensive review of the drug and alcohol service had been undertaken in 2016, 



including far-reaching consultation. A new service would launch in April 2017 including 
an emphasis on dual diagnosis.

The Principal Member for Neighbourhood Planning and Ascot & the Sunnings 
commented that the commitment for better sport and leisure facilities in the area was 
being addressed through discussions with Charters School. The commitment to build 
a roundabout at the junction of the A329 and B383 had been hampered by the high 
costs of moving underground services. However, the council was looking at potential 
CIL receipts from developments at Sunningdale Park and Silwood. Until then junction 
improvements would be considered. 

The Chairman highlighted the commitment to share more services with other councils 
to improve efficiency. Cabinet had received a report the previous month on a revised 
structure. On 3 April 2017 the externalisation of adult services would take place. The 
move to Achieving for Children was now scheduled for 1 August 2017, to allow for the 
democratic processes at Richmond and Kingston to take place. The externalisation of 
Highways was also on track for 1 April 2017.

The Lead Member for Customer and Business Services highlighted that town centre 
wifi would be implemented in May 2017 in Maidenhead and Windsor. The commercial 
offer was 30 minutes free wifi, which provided a revenue stream for the council at zero 
cost to residents. The wifi would be Royal Borough branded.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

i)Notes the progress in delivering the manifesto commitments. 

ii) Requests Strategic Directors in consultation with Lead Members to 
continue to progress work towards delivering the unmet manifesto 
commitments

ORDER OF BUSINESS 

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the order of business as detailed in the 
agenda, be amended.

G) FOREST BRIDGE SCHOOL 

Councillor Dudley left the room for the duration of the discussion and voting on the 
item. Councillor Coppinger assumed the Chair for the item.

Members considered Heads of Terms arrangements alongside the timetable for 
signing the lease of the site with the Education Funding agency (EFA) by 24 March 
2017.  

Cabinet was addressed by Jo Haswell, Vice Chair of Governors at Forest Bridge 
School. Ms Haswell explained that Forest Bridge was a special school set up by a 
group of parents with children on the autism spectrum. The school provided a unique 
blend of therapies and education. Currently 58 pupils were on roll. The school was 
currently located in the old Oldfield School site on Chiltern Road but had reached 
capacity. There was a waiting list showing demand from both inside and outside of the 
borough.  An expert in applied behavioural analysis from California University had 
recently visited and said the school was a centre of excellence. The school wanted to 



move to a permanent home to enable an increase of 40 additional places. She 
requested the support of the council in leasing the proposed land to the school.

The Lead Member explained that the council had worked with the EFA to find a 
suitable site; over 30 had been considered. A parcel of land in Braywick Park had 
been identified as the most suitable option. If the Heads of Terms were signed with the 
EFA, the planning process would still need to run its course. 

The Lead Member for Culture and Communities explained that the current leases on 
the land with the Maidenhead Shooting Club and the driving range were both due to 
come to an end in the next few months. A potential new site for the shooting club had 
been identified. The council was talking to Braywick Nurseries to adjust their boundary 
to allow the school to access the site. The plan was also to share outdoor and sports 
facilities with the school. 

The Lead Member for Planning commented that as ward Councillor he was supportive 
of the proposal, without committing himself to the planning elements. Given the 
anticipated increase in demand for primary places, he was pleased that the council 
would retain the Chiltern Road site for educational purposes once Forest Bridge 
vacated the site.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet: 

i) Note the Heads of Terms agreed with the Education Funding Agency, 
see Appendix A, which enables them to submit a planning 
application for Forest Bridge School to relocate into a new building 
in Braywick Park.

ii) Delegate to the Strategic Director of Corporate and Community 
Services to agree an extension of the current lease for Forest Bridge 
School to remain in the Chiltern Road site for a third year. 

Councillor Dudley re-joined the meeting at 8.25pm

H) FINANCIAL UPDATE 

Members considered the latest financial update.

Cabinet was addressed by Mark Newcombe, Chair of the Craufurd Arms Society Ltd 
and CAMRA Public Protection Officer for Slough, Windsor and Maidenhead. Mr 
Newcombe explained that the Craufurd Arms had been listed as an asset of 
community value in 2015 therefore a 6 month hold had been put on its sale, enabling 
the community society to raise funds though share ownership. In total 193 investors 
had raised £310,000 alongside a grant of £30,000 and a £70,000 loan. Nearly all 
supporters were local who wanted to save the last pub in north Maidenhead. A loan of 
£65,000 would help to cover the VAT on the purchase price; Mr Newcombe confirmed 
this was the value being requested despite an increased bid. He thanked councillors 
and officers who had supported the proposal despite limited legislation to protect 
pubs.

The Chairman commented that the society was a shining example of when a 
community mobilised to create positive action. He offered to provide the society with a 
letter from the council to the current owners, and facilitate a similar letter from the 
constituency MP. He highlighted that a report would be coming to Cabinet in May to 



look at options for Article 4 directions to remove permitted development rights on 
pubs.

The Lead Member introduced the report. He explained that it included a proposal to 
increase fostering care allowances in line with the announcement by the government 
to raise national rates. 

Members noted that an underspend of £0.5m was now predicted, with all Directorates 
contributing for the first time. This would leave reserves at £6.4m, well above the 
budget target figure of £5.3m. The Adults, Children and Health directorate was 
predicting an underspend of £31,000 on a budget of £57.5m. The Lead Member 
commented that this should be applauded given that a single individual case with high 
care needs could cost up to £100,000. The Corporate and Community Services 
directorate predicted an underspend of £64,000 against a budget of £4.3m, despite 
significant planning pressures. The Operations and Customer Services directorate 
predicted an underspend of £428,000 against a budget of £2.6m.

Capital slippage amounted to £13m. This had increased from £10m when the budget 
was presented, not due to delays but the fact that funding was often applied for in one 
year with expenditure anticipated over a number of years. 

Members noted the cash flow projection on page 155 of the report. Debt was set to 
rise to fund the priority tactical investment programme in the range of £73m for 
regeneration, school expansion and the plans for York House. 

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet:

i)  Notes the Council’s projected outturn position

ii) Approves the Foster Care allowances contained in paragraph 4.4 
and Table 2.  

iii) Approves a £65,000 loan the Crauford Arms Society Ltd. repayable 
after three months at a rate of 5% p.a. The loan would be secured 
on the Crauford Arms pub should the Society be successful in 
purchasing it. Details in paragraph 4.17. 

iv) Approves the addition of the Crauford Arms Society Ltd to the 
Council’s counterparty list for loans.

B) STANDARDS AND QUALITY OF EDUCATION IN ROYAL BOROUGH SCHOOLS - A 
REVIEW OF THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2015-16 

Members considered a review of the standards and quality of education in the 
borough for the academic year 2015/16.

The Lead Member explained the report was being presented to Cabinet in March as 
the data was only verified by the DfE in January 2017. The report demonstrated that 
overall there was a high level of achievement by pupils, particularly at KS2. However, 
pupils in recent of pupil premium did not do so well. Since the last report in March 
2016, two of the five outcomes had been met. Every school now had a published pupil 
premium plan and the KS4 attainment gap had improved. Unfortunately the gap had 
increased at KS2. Less Ofsted inspections had taken place than expected; 83% were 
Good or Outstanding against a target of 85%. Students going on to a top third 



university fell from 21% to 19% and only 2% of students from a further education 
college achieved this target.

Members noted that the borough outperformed the national average at all Key Stages 
and ranked in the top 20% of 150 authorities. KS2 had moved from 44th to 24th in the 
country. The borough was committed to ensuring all pupils had the best life choices. 
Analysis was underway to determine why pupils from a black or Pakistani background 
did not do so well and how they could be supported. There had been limited 
opportunities for Ofsted judgements as five schools had become Academies, which 
delayed inspections.  Many were Good or Outstanding and therefore were not due for 
inspection for some time. The measure would be changed in future to reflect these 
aspects.

Members noted the content of chart 1, including the gap in attainment at early years 
that narrowed by the time it got to KS4. The cohort of pupil premium pupils at Early 
Years stage was small. Appendices B and C detailed plans to improve outcomes. 
Paragraph 2.21 demonstrated the increase in permanent exclusions in the borough; 
nationally 7 out of 10 had special educational needs. The council was working to 
ensure all pupils had the right opportunities and access to education. This included a 
review of the Fair Access Panel with proposals to introduce an independent chairman 
and recorded votes for each case. 

The Lead Member explained that government statistics had registered 2.3% of the 
cohort as NEETs, however when data collection fell to schools this increased to 47.4% 
unrecorded. Work was underway to reduce the number of unknown students.

The Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny Panel had highlighted the role of all 
Members as Corporate Parents. 

The Deputy Lead Member for School Improvement commented that the School 
Improvement Forum was focussing on disadvantaged children. It was important to 
understand why certain groups did not do so well. The cohort was small in a relatively 
wealthy borough; only 1000 pupils were eligible for free schools meals out of a school 
population of 20,000. This equated to 6% compared to a national average of 26%. 
However there were other authorities of a similar background that had better results 
for pupil premium students. An audit had been undertaken and schools with excellent 
plans were being used as examples of good practice with other schools. Champions 
who had attended the School Improvement Forum had highlighted the need to identify 
a child’s individual circumstances. An additional £40,000 had been allocated for the 
next three years in Early Years, to include a fund to provide specific resources for 
individual children. The Forum had tasked officers to look into the possibility of a 
summer school to bring students together for informal learning in the holidays. The 
Chairman commented that Holyport College would be delighted to assist in this 
endeavour. 

The Lead Member confirmed that the council was working with the Regional Schools 
Commissioner to improve achievement at Altwood; a meeting was scheduled with the 
governors. The Windsor Boys’ School was part of a MAT with Windsor Girls’ School, 
with the aim of helping them to improve. Furze Platt received a Good Ofsted 
judgement in September 2016.

The Lead Member for Finance highlighted the differences for certain cohorts, 
acknowledging they were very small in most cases. At KS2 the general student 



population was 24th; for those on free school meals the level was 134th. Those with a 
first language of English were 13th; for those not having English as a first language the 
level was 74th. Those who were white ranked 19th; those who were Asian ranked 93rd. 
He suggested the network of Headteachers and Chairs of Governors be asked how 
they were responding to these issues. The issue should be raised at the Schools 
Forum. He also suggested the same group be questioned about the reasons the 
attainment gap was so much wider at Early Years and KS2 that at KS4.

The Chairman requested that all Chairs of Governors be written to on the matter and 
the issue be considered at the next Schools Forum.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

iii) Approves the statutory school age pupil premium plan as outlined in 
2.18 and detailed in appendix B. 

iv) Approves the early years pupil premium plan as outlined in 2.20 and 
detailed in appendix C.

v) Delegates to the Lead Member for Children’s Services and the 
Director of Children Services, the decision to approve a plan, funded 
through the High Needs DSG block, to increase the support for 
increased levels of permanent exclusion.

vi) Approves the proposal to consult with all schools on a revised Fair 
Access Protocol and process as set out in 2.28

vii) Request a report on validated attainment and progress data for 
academic year 2016-17 on 22 March 2018.

C) PROPOSAL FOR SHARED EMERGENCY PLANNING SERVICE FOR BERKSHIRE 

Members considered the proposal for a shared Emergency Planning service for 
Berkshire. 

The Lead Member explained that the council had a number of factors and high profile 
locations that influenced its Emergency Planning risk profile:

 Fluvial Flood Risk from River Thames and tributaries
 Crowded Spaces - Significant National and Regional Tourism Sites
 Ministry of Defence facilities
 Transportation - Heathrow Flight Paths, Motorway network
 VIP presence - Royal Household, Eton College
 Public Events - Ascot Racecourse, Horse Show

Members noted that the current Berkshire Emergency Planning model was introduced 
in 1998 and was based on each unitary authority employing dedicated resource with 
informal joint working arrangements across a range of shared activities. Resourcing 
levels for the six services had changed in each authority.  There was now interest in a 
shared service.

A recent review had highlighted a number of issues with existing arrangements, for 
instance:



 A lack of resilience in each authority due to a reliance on one or two key 
individuals, with vulnerabilities identified where vacancies or prolonged 
periods of absence occurred.

 No consistent approach and therefore on occasion duplicate work, wasted 
resource so inefficient use of resource

 Disparity in the resourcing of Emergency Planning between the councils, 
resulting in the cost of multi-agency work being funded inequitably.

 A lack of career structure/personal development framework with opportunities 
for succession planning to aid retention.

 Multiple points of contact for communication with partner agencies.

The review concluded that the Emergency Planning services had demonstrated a high 
level of professionalism and some joint working.  However, the operating framework 
established in 1998 was no longer effective or sustainable.  

A team of five FTE was proposed.  This would comprise two teams of two FTE with 
each team covering one of two regions, Berkshire West and Berkshire East.  An 
Emergency Planning Team Manager would be based in the Lead Authority with the 
two operational teams working across the six authorities. The Lead Authority would be 
West Berkshire, which had a higher profile than the Royal Borough due to the location 
of the Aldermaston Atomic Weapons Establishment.

There were six critical success factors determined for the proposal: Enhanced 
resilience, enhanced effectiveness, strengthened mutual aid arrangements, no 
increase in costs, a local presence and an enhanced working relationship with 
Thames Valley Local Resilience Forum.

There were a number of day to day operations that crossed over with the Emergency 
Planning function that would need support and input from any proposed shared 
service, for example the Safety Advisory Group and Ceremonial Events Group.  These 
functions would be satisfactorily covered within the agreement entered.  In additional 
the proposed Emergency Planning model incorporated Business Community 
Planning, supporting council service areas in developing robust continuity plans.  

The new team would coordinate out of hours arrangements for Emergency Planning.  
This was currently shared across Heads of Service and Service Leads in the 
Operations and Customer Services Directorate.  The arrangement would mean that 
qualified Emergency Planning personnel would provide out of hours cover going 
forward. This would not remove the need for a local ‘duty officer’ to lead on the Royal 
Borough’s out of hours response and to initially fulfil the Local Authority Liaison Officer 
role.

The Highways, Transport and Environment Overview and Scrutiny Panel had 
requested to see the final arrangements before implementation, and for the scheme to 
be reviewed over time. The Lead Member agreed that a report could go back to the 
Panel and for the Panel to be involved in future review of the service.

The Deputy Lead Member for Ascot Regeneration commented that Ascot Racecourse 
believed that they would be the location people were directed to in the event of a 
major disaster and it would be useful for them to have contact details of Emergency 
Planning staff in the service. The Chairman stated that officers would ensure Ascot 
Racecourse received the details.



RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

i) Delegates authority to the Interim Strategic Director of Operations & 
Customer Services in conjunction with the Lead Member for 
Environmental Services including Parking to implement a shared 
Emergency Planning service subject to a satisfactory inter authority 
collaboration agreement being achieved, including provision for one FTE 
to have its primary base as Windsor & Maidenhead.

D) ADULT SERVICES BUSINESS PLAN 2017-2018 

Members considered the business plan for the delivery of adult services through 
Optalis in 2017-2018.

The Lead Member explained that the local authority trading company would become 
operational in just a few weeks. This was not outsourcing; the responsibilities of the 
Director and Lead Member remained the same. The workforce would operate from the 
same buildings and provide the same services. The new model would provide better 
career development and training and the ability to sell services to other local 
authorities, with profit flowing back for the benefit of residents. A business plan had 
been developed that set out the vision for the organisation, to ensure resident needs 
were met as early as possible by highly skilled professionals, and residents were 
given the opportunity to fulfil their potential. A total of £31.4m would transfer to Optalis 
therefore resources would be monitored at every stage. The Chairman suggested a 
case study be undertaken when the transaction closed, which would be of interest to 
central government and the LGA.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

i) Approves the Adult Services Business Plan for 2017-2018.

E) CHILDREN'S SERVICES BUSINESS PLAN 2017-18 

Members considered the business plan for the delivery of children’s services through 
Achieving for Children in 2017-2018, together with the improvement plan.

The Lead Member explained that the borough would be joining Achieving for Children 
(AfC) on 1 August 2018, the delay was due to the democratic processes of Kingston 
and Richmond. A soft launch would start on 3 April 2017 including joint working and 
the filling of vacancies to ensure a smooth transition. Kevin McDaniel would become 
Director of Children’s Services (DCS) on 3 April 2017. The Lead Member thanked 
Alison Alexander for her work as DCS over the last few years.

Members noted that learnings from the LGA Peer Review in late 2016 had been 
incorporated into the Action Plan and Business Plan. Consultation had been 
undertaken with Youth Ambassadors and Kickback on the plan; feedback had been 
positive. Youth Ambassadors were keen to be able to work with other Youth Councils 
and a suggestion had been made to develop a young person friendly version of the 
plan.

The Lead Member for Finance commented that if in six months the council had 
secured arrangements with other significant and highly capable local authorities to 
deliver the efficient and effective delivery of critical services the council would have 



taken a mammoth step. It was self evident that councils needed to collaborate with 
partners on the delivery of services; the old model could no longer meaningfully or 
cost effectively operate. The Royal Borough was clearly at the leading edge. 

The Lead Member highlighted the action on page 121 to ensure all Members 
understood their role as a Corporate Parent. It was suggested that the Children in 
Care council be asked for their views on the statutory term ‘Corporate Parent' and 
then the council should write to the Secretary of State. 

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

i) Approves the Children’s Services Business Plan for 2017-2018 and 
accompanying improvement plan.

F) ADDITIONAL LIBRARY OPTIONS 

Members considered the purchase and operation of an additional non static library to 
provide greater access to library services for residents

The Lead Member explained there were two options:

 A 30ft mobile van that held 2,500 books. The van was usually driven by the 
librarian and visited many sites during the day. Cost - £95,000.

 A 40ft container library that was towed to site for at least one day, holding 4,000 
books. £195,000.

The proposal would allow areas with limited access to library services to have greater 
access. It was hoped that resident services would also be included. The wards with 
greatest need were Sunningdale, Bray and Furze Platt. Following consultation, the 
library would be operational by the end of the year.

The Principal Member for Neighbourhood Planning and Ascot & the Sunnings 
commented she looked forward to the consultation.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That Cabinet notes the report and:

i) Delegates authority to the Interim Strategic Director of Operations 
and Customer Services and the Lead Member for Culture and 
Communities to carry out a consultation with residents, in the 
areas which currently have limited access to services and to 
purchase an additional mobile or container library facility, within 
the envelope of the already agreed £200,000 capital budget, in 
response to the consultation.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 - EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC 

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local 
Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the remainder of the 
meeting whilst discussion took place on items 8-9 on the grounds that they 
involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 
1-7 of part I of Schedule 12A of the Act.



The meeting, which began at 7.30 pm, finished at 9.38 pm

CHAIRMAN……………………………….

DATE………………………………..........


